High Life Highland
Minute of the Meeting of the Board of High Life Highland held in the Boardroom, Inverness Library, Farraline Park, Inverness held on Wednesday, 19 March 2025 at 2.05 pm.

Present

	Mr M Boylan

Mrs I Campbell (remote)
Mr D Finlayson
Mr N Finnigan
Ms T Ligema

	Mr R Hendry 

Ms M Hutchison (remote)
Ms K Ross 
Ms A Vass


In Attendance

Mr S Walsh, Chief Executive
Mrs F Hampton, Director of Inverness Castle 
Mr J Martin, Director of Sport, Leisure and Safeguarding
Mr J West, Director of Culture and Learning 

Mr D Wilby, Director of Corporate Performance
Mr N Johnston, Head of Finance
Mrs J Mackenzie, Head of Governance and Scrutiny
Mr D Reid, Head of Sport
Mr M Wilson, Head of Marketing and Engagement

Mr A Hoseason, Head of Digital and Technology

Ms L Hendry, Business Support Officer

Ms E Thomson, Business Development Manager (remote)

Ms P Chapman, Senior Network Librarian

Ms S Menzies, Business Support Officer
Mr S Fraser, Company Secretary
Miss J MacLennan, Company Secretary’s Office
Ms T Ligema in the Chair
Preliminaries

The Chair welcomed Mr M Boylan and Ms A Vass to their first meeting as Board Directors.
1. Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of Mr M Golding, Mr A Jarvie and Mr D Millar.
2. Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest. 
3. High Life Highland 2025-30 Strategy











There had been circulated and was NOTED High Life Highland Strategy for 2025-30.
4. Confirmation of Minutes  




          

          
The following Minutes were circulated and were APPROVED:-

i. Board Meeting held on 11 December 2024;
ii. Special Board Meeting held on 22 January 2025;
iii. Chief Executive’s Performance Review Committee held on 8 February 2025;

iv. Finance and Audit Committee held on 10 February 2025;
v. Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee held on 10 February 2025;
vi. Nominations Committee held on 14 February 2025;

and were NOTED:-
vii. High Life Highland (Trading) held on 11 December 2024.
In relation to the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee, where an incident was reported about a customer who had been trapped in a lift, it was important, given the remote geographical spread in Highland and the time to respond for engineers/emergency services, to have mitigation measures in place.

5. Matters Arising – Board Meeting of 11 December 2024
                
There had been circulated, for information, matters arising from the meeting of the Board held on 11 December 2024.
The Board NOTED the position.
6. Chief Executive’s Updates


There had been circulated an update from the Chief Executive providing information to Directors.

Reference was made to the new format which it was hoped would reflect the excellent work taking place.  Amongst the highlights was the conclusion of the Service Delivery Contract, with thanks extended to Directors and Councillors who had been involved in the process, and the development of the new “Strategy on a Page”.  To reflect the results of the staff survey there was more recognition of achievements, the Archive and Botanics being cited as two examples, and the Chief Executive was in the process of a series of site visits.


During discussion, Directors welcomed the updates and the tangible examples of what was taking place.  As well as highlights it was also important to recognise challenges and how the organisation overcame these. However, it was recognised that the routine agenda was where this information was presented, allowing for formal scrutiny of risks, issues and challenges.  Specific reference was made to the current position of the Tain Royal Academy Community Complex but it was confirmed that this was being addressed as part of the Charity’s Risk Register.
The Board otherwise NOTED the update.

7. Review of Memorandum and Articles of Association
There had been circulated Report No. HLH/1/25 by the Company Secretary setting out proposed amendments to the Memorandum and Articles of Association.  Thanks were expressed to those Directors who had suggested proposed changes, the details of which were outlined.
In particular, it had been suggested that the needs of young people and adult services should be removed from the list of charitable purposes as these services had now been transferred back to Highland Council and that the budget line for these services in future would be removed.  It was acknowledged that various activities across the organisation still involved these groups and that the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) would need to be consulted as these activities had been included in the Charity’s registerable aims.  In addition, clarification was sought as to what was meant by Directors’ terms of office as there was no set period when retirals/reappointments were due and that a more appropriate term might be “occasions”.
Following other minor amendments , the Board:-

i. NOTED the proposed changes at Appendix A of the report; and

ii. AGREED to ask (subject to incorporating the changes suggested) the Highland Council to adopt the amended Memorandum and Articles of Association.

8. High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C. – Independent Director Vacancies

The Board AGREED to appoint Mr A Button, Mr D Ellis and Mrs V Graham to fill vacancies on the Board of High life Highland (Trading) C.I.C
9. High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C. – Independent Director Vacancies

The Highland Council’s Education Committee, on 26 February 2025, agreed the recommendation of the Nominations Committee to appoint Mr M Boylan and Ms A Vass to the two vacant Board positions which arose due to the resignation of Mr K Nicol and Mr M Tate.
As a result of the resignations the Board AGREED to fill vacancies on each of the following Committees as follows:- 
(a) Finance and Audit Committee – to be determined at a later date
(b) Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee – Ms A Vass and Ms K Ross
(c) High Life Highland (Trading) Board - Mr M Boylan and Mr N Finnigan
10. Finance Report
There had been circulated Report No. HLH/2/25 by the Chief Executive updating Directors on the financial performance of High Life Highland for quarter three 2024/25 and other relevant matters. 
In relation to the financial performance for Quarter 3, and in amplification of the report, the net position to the end of December was a deficit of £1.35m with a projected year end surplus of £264k.  However, the forecasted year-end deficit had improved by £511k since the half-year forecast due mainly to the reduction in the cost of the annual insurance premium and further Leisure staff cost savings.  The CoSLA pay award had been higher than budgeted for but, in accordance with the conditions of the revised Service Delivery Contract, additional funding of £374,100 was agreed with THC.  Turning to the Adult and Youth budgets, these had now reverted to the Highland Council but the savings made up to and including the transfer date of 1 December 2024 had been retained.
Referring back to previous discussions surrounding OSCR’s recommendation that charities should have a bank account in their name, HLH’s Auditors, Saffery, had been contacted and had confirmed they were satisfied HLH’s transactions were properly identified and separate from Highland Council.  Furthermore, the Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee will respond to OSCR confirming that HLH would review its banking arrangements and a report detailing the pros and cons of HLH having its own bank account would be considered at the next Finance and Audit Committee before then being considered at the June Board meeting. 

The Board NOTED:-

i. the results for the period to December 2024 detailed in Appendix A reported a net deficit of £1.35m;
ii. the draft year-end outturn of a net surplus of £264k;
iii. no breaches of internal controls had been reported in the past quarter; 
iv. the recommendation from OSCR; and   
v. there have been no data breaches reportable to the Information Commissioner in the past quarter

11. 2025/26 Budget Approval

There had been circulated Report No. HLH/3/25 by the Chief Executive with a summary of the operating budget for 2025/26, together with details of planned savings measures, price increases and efficiencies.  He explained a three-year financial projection had been drawn up which, it was anticipated, would see HLH back in surplus by 2026/27 meaning that Reserves could once again be built up.  
Taking into account this and the following item, it was important that resilience was built into the finance team as they would have two budgets to manage going forward.  As there would be some funding available from the Inverness Castle Experience budget, the intention was to include  an additional Principal Accountant post.
The Board:-

i. APPROVED the operating budget for 2025/26 as summarised in Appendix A of the report;

ii. NOTED the net pressure of £894k and the Highland Council’s agreed financial support of £894k plus £690k funding for the 2025/26 pay award and c£396k for the increase in employers National Insurance contributions;

iii. AGREED to the income and efficiencies at Appendix B of the report; and

iv. APPROVED the undesignation of the £300k pay related reserve.

The Board AGREED that the following item be restricted to Directors and representatives from HLH and the Company Secretary’s office
10. Inverness Castle Experience 2025/26 Budget Approval                          
There had been circulated Report No. HLH/4/25 by the Chief Executive providing a summary of the Inverness Castle Experience operating budget for 2025/26.
Following an update of the current position, projected opening dates and pricing, officers were thanked for their hard work in what was a complex situation.
During discussion, the following points were raised:-

· it was recognised that setting a budget for year one of any new operation was challenging;  
· the travel trade would soon be making enquiries as to pricing;

· Directors expressed various views on the proposal that holders of a highlife card would have free entry to the Castle between October to March.  Some thought it was too generous and that once given it would be difficult to take it away.  There was potential that the offer could be abused and that, alternatively, it be limited to a certain number of visits.  However, others recognised the importance of generating local loyalty and business in what would be the low season. Regardless, a review after one year would be prudent. Furthermore, Ms Ross contended that the recommendations should have included ticketing and because of that and with the potential for reputational damage chose to abstain from the decision;
· clarification surrounding family tickets was required; and
· with fitting out taking place as the contractors progressed from room to room, caution was expressed in the event of snagging works.
The Board:-

i. APPROVED the Inverness Castle Experience operating budget for 2025/26 as summarised in Appendix A of the report; and
ii. NOTED the Highland Council’s agreement to underwrite any deficit incurred in the first year of operation.
13. Strategic Performance Report







There had been circulated Report No. HLH/5/25 dated by the Chief Executive presenting performance information for the outcomes identifies in the High Life Highland Strategy 2025-2030.
 During discussion, the following points were raised:-

· clarification was sought as to the cancellation rate of highlife membership within the first 6 months.  However, Directors were assured that once payments ceased, previous highlife members could no longer use their card in HLH leisure centres;
· the roll-out of Corporate Membership was welcomed but clarification was needed so that employees of these organisations knew how it worked in practice;
· it was important to understand the return on investment;
· Inverness Castle required its own marketing plan but it would overlap on some of HLH’s key values; and
· there were some excellent marketing and sales tools demonstrated within the presentation.  
The Board:-

i. NOTED the new performance reporting which was being developed as contained in Appendix A to the report; 

ii. NOTED the performance information; 

iii. NOTED that some performance reporting areas required as part of the strategy were new and would be developed over time;

iv. APPROVED the Digital Delivery Plan in Appendix B of the report; and 

v. APPROVED the Marketing and Engagement Delivery Plan in Appendix C of the report.

14. Human Resources Update


There had been circulated Report No. HLH/6/25 by the Chief Executive providing an overview of the charity’s Human Resources performance.

A lot of positive work had taken place and extracting information from exit surveys was commended.
The Board NOTED:- 
i. the HR performance information for quarter three, October to December 2024;

ii. that the former Service Delivery Contract group had reviewed and commented on the report; 

iii. the Exit Survey 2024;

iv. the legislation changes relating to PVG; and

v. the work which was underway on the development of an HR Delivery Plan. 
At this point, the Chair commented that, referring to the progress made with the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the Service Delivery Contract and the Strategy, the HLH Board were now in a good position as a result of having these big governance pieces of work in place.  On the back of this, she highlighted that the Trading Board was in the process of arranging Business Planning and Governance training and it was hoped this the Charity Board could also be involved in the Governance section.
The meeting ended at 4 pm.
